



DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Town Council held on 
Tuesday, 16th of  May 2017 at 7.00 p.m.
In the Village Hall, Durrington Village Hall
	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mrs S Paines
Cllr. Mr S Armstrong-Watkins
	Chairman(outgoing)
Vice Chairman(new)

	
	Cllrs. Mrs M Wardell, Mr S Rennie, Mr W Clarke, Mr D Healing, Mrs S Pick, Mr A Lund, Mr R Deakins, Mr S Botham, Mr G Wilson, Mr J Ellis, Mr L Tucker
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker (Clerk)

Mrs R Docker (Admin Asst)
1 member of public

 
	


1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES – Cllr John Todd and Cllr Kathi Sharp
2. ELECTION OF THE CHAIRMAN – It was proposed by Cllr A Lund and seconded by Cllr R Deakins that Cllr J Todd be elected Chairman of Durrington Town Council.  There being no other nominations the Council RESOLVED to elect Cllr J Todd as Chairman.  Cllr J Todd had sent his apologies along with a letter outlining his wish to be considered for the Chairman’s position.  As a result of his absence and in accordance with the LGA 1972 s 83 the Council RESOLVED to permit the new Chairman to make his declaration of acceptance of office at the next meeting due to be held on the 27th of June 2017.
3. ELECTION OF VICE CHAIRMAN – It was proposed by Cllr S Pick and seconded by Cllr S Botham that Cllr S Armstrong-Watkins be elected Vice Chairman.  There was a second proposal by Cllr R Deakins and seconded by Cllr D Healing that Cllr S Botham also be elected Vice Chairman.  As a result a paper ballot was conducted, Cllr S Armstrong-Watkins was elected Vice Chairman having received the most votes (7-5).  In the absence of the newly elected Chairman, the Vice Chairman chaired the remainder of the meeting.
4. APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS TO COMMITTEES

PLANNING – Cllr D Healing was appointed Chairman of the Planning Committee, with Cllr S Armstrong Watkins as Vice Chairman.  All Councillors will serve on the Planning Committee.  Meetings are called when required by the Chairman.
Cllr S Pick was appointed Chairman of the Parish Plan Committee, with Cllrs L Tucker and G Wilson as members.

CRIME PREVENTION – Cllr W Clarke was appointed Chairman of the Crime Prevention Committee, all Councillors will serve on this committee.  Meetings are scheduled for the second Tuesday of each month at 7pm.
HR AND FINANCE – Cllr S Rennie was appointed Chairman of the HR and Finance Committee, Cllrs D Healing and M Wardell were appointed as members.

POLICIES – Cllrs L Tucker, G Wilson and S Botham were appointed to the Policies’ Committtee.

AMENITIES -  The Councillors were appointed as follows:


Millennium Park – Cllr S Botham


River Park – Cllr S Armstrong-Watkins


Recreation Ground – Cllr J Todd


Pavilion – Cllrs S Rennie and G Wilson


Avon Fields – Cllr J Ellis


Larkhill Play – Cllr S Pick


Cemetery – Cllr D Healing


Durrington in Bloom – Cllr S Paines


Speedwatch – Cllr R Deakins

Youth Services – Cllrs S Rennie and A Lund


Village Hall – Cllrs S Paines and K Sharp

Rights of Way – Cllr M Wardell


Community Events – Cllr L Tucker


Allotments – Cllr W Clarke

5. APPOINTMENT OF REPRESENTATIVES TO EXTERNAL MEETINGS/ORGANISATIONS

AMESBURY AREA BOARD – Cllrs D Healing and M Wardell 

COMMUNITY AREA TRANSPORT GROUP – Cllrs R Deakins and J Ellis
LARKHILL COMMUNITY PARTNERSHIP – Cllrs L Tucker and S Armstrong-Watkins
WORLD HERITAGE SITE COMMITTEE – Cllrs K Sharp and S Botham

6. APPOINTMENT OF APPROVED SIGNATORIES FOR BANKING – The Council RESOLVED to approve the following as bank account signatories:

Cllr J Todd

Cllr S Paines

Cllr D Healing

Clerk S Tucker
7. DECLARTION OF INTERESTS – Cllr S Paines signed the book in relation to Minute 11c.
8. MINUTES – It was RESOLVED to approve the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on the 25th of April 2017.
9. INTRODUCTION BY THE WILTSHIRE COUNCILLOR GRAHAM WRIGHT – Cllr Wright provided an insight into his role in the community and how he represents the Parish at Wiltshire Council.  He also updated the Council on the issues over the previous 36 hours linked into the 4 way traffic lights on the Stonehenge Inn roundabout and at Bulford Hill.  The lights have now been removed on the roundabout, pending a decision as to how to proceed.  The works on Bulford Hill (Openreach) are due to be completed on the 22nd of May so some delays may still be experienced in this area.  Cllr Wright will be discussing with Wiltshire Highways and the MOD about the diversions/closures/temporary lights for the sewage works and future roundabout development on The Packway.
10. PLANNING
The Town Council considered the following Planning Applications:

17/03259/FUL – Change of use from A1 (retail) to Sui-Generis (Tattoo Parlour).  Former M&R News, The Packway, Larkhill – this application has been withdrawn.

17/04010/TCA – Tree in Conservation Area.  T1 Ash, reduce crown by approximately 3m – Fontana, Church Street, Durrington – no comment.
17/04131/TCA – Tree in Conservation Area, Fir Tree Fell, White Cottage, 194 Bulford Road, Durrington – no comment.

Licensing Act 2003 – Application for Premise Licence at the layby The Packway, Larkhill.  Hot food vending van.  Late night refreshment, extension of hours Monday – Thursday 2300-0100, Friday-Saturday 2300-0300, Sunday 2300-0100.  The Council considered the extension to the current hours and had concerns linked to the following:



Public Nuisance – there is concern that rubbish will be left along The Packway and verges by those purchasing from the van and not disposing of it responsibly. There is also concern linked to the selling of drugs, whilst there has been no reports of drug issues since the current van has been using the layby, in previous years there were reports that due to its relative isolated location the layby was being used for the selling of drugs. 


Public Safety – the van is in a layby that cannot be accessed via a footpath on the same side of the road at a point where the 40mph speed limit becomes a 60mph limit.  Lighting is limited in the area, there is concern therefore for those pedestrians who may use the van during dark hours.

17/04018/FUL – Single storey rear extension and triple garage, Stoneleigh, Bulford Road, Durrington – Support.
17/04051/FUL – Demolish existing garage erect replacement Garage and alterations to parking, Hill Crest, Bulford Hill, Durrington – Support.
11. PROPOSALS 
a. The Council was informed that there were no amendments required to Section 1 or 2 of the Annual Return for the External Auditor.  However, having read through the guidance on how to complete the Annual Return it had come to the Clerk’s attention that Section 1 and 2 could only be considered and approved post the Internal Auditor’s visit.  This had taken place on the 11th of May.  The Council therefore RESOLVED to re-approve the Annual Return, Section 1 – Annual Governance Statement.

b. The Council RESOLVED to re-approve the Annual Return, Section 2 – Accounting Statements.

c. The Council considered the requirement for additional cleaner/s at the Pavilion (4hours) and the Village Hall (6 hours) over a weekend, considering recent feedback forms, increased use and expansion of the facilities.  Funding for this would come from the Staff Contingency reserves.  The Council RESOLVED to approve this proposal.

d. The Council considered the 3 footballs teams that have requested to use the Recreation Ground for the upcoming football season (Sep-May) and RESOLVED to approve 2 junior teams using the Recreation Ground on Saturday mornings (one game per week) and the Stonehenge Inn Football Club using it for Sunday League.  The Council would monitor the condition of the pitch throughout the season.  The teams would be reminded about ensuring all rubbish is removed after use.

e. In accordance with Standing Order 5b the Council RESOLVED the following:

i) Receipt of Councillor’s Declarations of Acceptance of Office
ii) The rescinding of the General Power of Competence due to the Council not meeting the eligibility requirements

iii) The Council’s Insurance Cover

iv) The Council’s Annual Subscriptions to other bodies (NALC/WALC, LCR, SLCC, Community First, NSALG, CPRE)

v) For the newly formed Policies Committee to conduct a review over the next year of the Council’s Standing Orders, Financial Regulations and Procedures, Publication Scheme, Asset Register and Risk Register

vi) For all Councillors to adopt the Code of Conduct

vii) Confirm the Full Council meetings up until the next Annual Meeting in May 2018, routinely the last Tuesday of the month as follows:

June 27th
July 25th
September 26th
October 31st
November 28th
January 9th (Budget and Precept)

January 30th 

February 27th
March 27th (Annual Parish Meeting followed by Full Council)

April 24th
May 29th (Annual Meeting of the Council)

12. CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk – no correspondence had been received.  

13. VICE CHAIRMAN’S POINTS - The Vice Chairman took the opportunity to thank former Councillor 

Betty Elkins who had not been re-elected to the Council, a thank you letter would be sent for all of the support she has provided the Town Council over the years.  A letter would also be sent to former Councillor Primrose Taylor who the Council said goodbye to at the previous meeting.  Congratulations were also expressed to Wiltshire Councillor Graham Wright who had been re-elected as the Unitary Councillor for Durrington and Larkhill with a large majority and a large turnout from the Parish.
14.
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act – there was no confidential business to discuss.  There was no Confidential Business.
Signed




Chairman                        Date


                                                                             


